Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 18 June 2012 at the Council Chamber, 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy commencing at 7.30 pm.

Present: Cllrs N Aldis, J Ali, A Jackson, Mrs S Lunn, C Osborne, M Pettitt, Mrs M Runchman, M Scott, D Sharman, R Smith, Mrs J Smyth and 
Mrs S Sutton. 
Absent: Cllrs K Lynch and G White. (One seat vacant.)

Fourteen members of the public were present and the Town Clerk was in attendance. 

	1
	Apologies for absence (23/2012-2013) 

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs K Lynch and 
G White.

Central Bedfordshire Cllrs Mrs C Maudlin and Mrs N Sheppard had also submitted apologies for absence.



	2
	Declaration of interests (24/2012-2013)

(a) Personal Interests

Cllr Runchman declared a personal interest in item 6 because the garden of her house in Cedar Gardens backed on to Bedford Road Recreation Ground.

Cllr Scott declared a personal interest in item 6 as President of Sandy Football Club.

Cllr Pettitt declared a personal interest in item 6 as his mother was a resident of Albion Court.   Cllr Pettitt also declared a personal interest in item 7 as Vice-president of Sandy Colts Football Club.  

(b) Prejudicial Interests

Cllr Osborne declared a personal and prejudicial interest in item 6 as Chairman of Sandy Football Club.



	3
	Public Participation (25/2012-2013)

The Mayor welcomed members of the public and invited them to address the meeting.

1. A question had been received on behalf of residents of Cambridge Road asking whether the Town Council or perhaps Sandy Enhancement Group (SEG) would take on the refurbishment of the disused bridge over the railway line at the top of Cambridge Road which had become “just an area for large weeds and grasses and dog excrement".  The Mayor explained that this land was the property of Network Rail not the Town Council but the Clerk would write to the land owner asking for attention to be paid to the state of the land and the railway bridge and highlighting the issues raised.

2. A question had been received from a resident asking whether the Town Council would support local bus users to obtain a shelter at the bus stop on St Neots Road just past West Road on the left hand side towards the north.

It was agreed that the Town Clerk would write to the relevant authorities supporting this request and asking for the matter to be investigated.



	4
	Minutes of previous meeting (26/2012-2013)

It was resolved: to approve the minutes of the meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 14 May 2012 (which had been circulated in advance) as a correct record of proceedings. 



	5
	Minutes of previous committee meetings and recommendations therein (27/2012-2013)

It was resolved: to receive the minutes of a meeting of the Policy, Finance & Resources Committee held on Monday 28 May 2012.

It was resolved: to receive the minutes of meetings of the Development Scrutiny Committee held on 21 May 2012 and 11 June 2012.

The Mayor reported that the Capital Finance Strategy task group had met on 11 June 2012 and the items discussed would be referred to the Community Services and Environment Committee to be held on 25 June.  



	6
	Bedford Road Football Pavilion (28/2012-2013)

Several members of the public had attended to express concern and to ask questions about this item of business.  The Mayor explained that only those people who had completed a written request to speak would be allowed to do so and there would be no debate between members of the public and councillors.  

A neighbour of Bedford Road Recreation Ground who was a shift worker expressed concern that the introduction of floodlights would be disturbing and there were already problems with noise.  She also expressed concern about dangerous parking on Bedford Road and in Albion Court.  It was difficult for emergency vehicles to gain access to nearby houses when footballing events were held and this might worsen.  It was felt important that the needs of elderly, disabled and all residents were taken into account. The speaker questioned why the Football Club needed to improve the pavilion and why they could not use the facilities at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.  Cllr Osborne, Chairman of Sandy Football Club, addressed the meeting explaining that all the Football Club was proposing were internal refurbishments and a small extension.  The parking proposal would take traffic off Bedford Road and not increase parking.  He said that an anonymous leaflet which had been distributed to neighbours of the site was not an accurate reflection of what was planned   (Cllr Osborne then left the room and took no further part in this item of business.)

A resident of Albion Court endorsed the concerns which had already been expressed and asked whether the proposed improvements would mean there will be more matches.  

The Mayor asked Mr Mills Vice-chairman of Sandy Football Club to talk about the proposed improvements.  Mr Mills said there was no intention to increase the number of football matches at Bedford Road and he explained that the anonymous leaflet was not correct, 70% of funding for this refurbishment would be sought from the Football Foundation, it would not come from public funds.  Presently all the Football Club was doing was seeking agreement in principle from the Town Council that if funding was to be secured the Council would look favourably on the proposed refurbishment.  Several residents asked why Sandy Football Club could not play at Sunderland Road and Mr Mills explained that the Club has been at Bedford Road for many years, it relied on the facilities at the Pavilion to fundraise and to keep its own status and identity.

There were further comments from members of the public including residents of The Avenue and Cedar Gardens expressing their concern that if the Football Club acquired better facilities and rose to a higher league there would be more matches.  Neighbours requested a guarantee that there would be no floodlights.  It was stated that Sandy Town Council did not have a good record of policing Bedford Road Recreation ground and neighbours complained about stray balls in their properties, smashed property and diminished enjoyment of their gardens. 

The Mayor explained that this was the first opportunity for the Council to debate the proposal and members went on to discuss the matter in some detail. Points discussed by the Council included consideration of the alarmist nature of the anonymous flyers and the inaccuracies contained within it as well as potential relocation of the Football Club to relocate to Sunderland Road Recreation Ground.  The Clerk noted that with the present configuration of pitches at Sunderland Road/Bedford Road both sites were needed to provide sufficient pitches for Sandy Football Club and Sandy Colts.  One possibility for the future was the re-configuration of the pitches at Sunderland Road although this could not be achieved before the 2013/14 season at the earliest. Members noted that there were problems with access and parking at Bedford Road despite the proximity of the Town Centre car park.  Football had been played at Bedford Road for 100 years although the town had changed considerably during this period. Previously there had been lights at the site but it was unlikely that floodlights would be permitted on planning grounds and these were not being requested.  There was no request for stands or other alterations to the ground.  Concerns about lack of engagement between the Club and the residents were expressed by members and extended community use of the Pavilion was discussed.  It was felt that it would not be viable to increase the number of games played at the site from the present level.  The Clerk noted that the Council had received complaints about foul language during the football season and it was suggested that the Bedfordshire Football Association should take responsibility for monitoring and controlling this.

It was resolved: that in principle Sandy Town Council was supportive of Sandy Football Club’s plan to seek external funding for refurbishment of the interior of the Pavilion including the addition of a small extension at the back of the building to extend the match officials’ facilities and the proposal to provide parking for 12 – 15 cars on match days in part of the Recreation Ground.  However, the Town Council recognised the need to explore ways in which any impact on neighbours of the site could be mitigated if the refurbishment went ahead.  The issues of parking in particular would be explored further. It was further noted that planning permission would be necessary and so there would be further opportunities to consider the detail of the proposals.

Cllr Aldis voted against this resolution, all other councillors present voted in favour of the resolution.

(Cllr Osborne returned to the meeting.)



	7
	Request to amend arrangements for Football Tournament at Bedford Road/Sunderland Road (29/2012-2013)
A report from the Clerk concerning a request from Sandy Colts Ladies Football Club to move a planned tournament from Sunderland Road Recreation Ground to Bedford Road Recreation Ground had been circulated before the meeting and this was discussed.  

It was resolved: to approve the request from Sandy Colts Football Club for permission to move planned football matches on 2 September 2012 from Sunderland Road Recreation Ground to Bedford Road Recreation Ground.



	8
	Finance (30/2012-2013)
This item was preceded by two questions from a member of the public about the published accounts.  The first concerned a S106 accrual of £13,922 which had appeared in the accounts for the last two financial years.  The Clerk explained that this sum was an overpayment made in error by Central Bedfordshire Council which had been repaid to them after the end of the financial year 2011/12.  The second question concerned the establishment of a minimum reserves policy and it was confirmed that council members had already received a briefing note from the Clerk on this subject and it was planned to adopt a formal reserves policy in the near future.   

Several financial reports had been circulated to members in advance of the meeting as had the internal auditor’s final report, the annual return and the annual accounts for 2011/12.  These were discussed. 

It was resolved: to approve the accounts for payment which had been circulated before the meeting.  Council noted that the BATPC annual subscription for 2012/13 had been paid. 

It was resolved: to receive and respond to the final internal audit report of the year 2011/12 by establishing a minimum reserves policy as part of the capital financial strategy review already being undertaken.  

It was resolved: to approve the final accounts and the annual return which included the accounting statements for the year and the annual governance statement.

The Clerk had circulated a schedule of insurance cover arrangements proposed for the year beginning 1 July 2012 and this was discussed together with more detailed verbal information about planned changes to the Town Council’s insurance cover for the year compared with 2011/12.  These adjustments included:

· an increase in Public Liability cover to £10 million (no charge) 

· addition of the laptop and projector to the all risks cover

· reduction of employee dishonesty/fidelity guarantee cover to £800,000,

·  reduction of business interruption sum insured to £15,000

·  increase in income/indemnity limits to £450,000 annual income, £125,000 clerical payroll and £90,000 manual payroll 

· addition of personal accident and liability volunteer cover.

The Clerk reported that the Council currently had had four insurance claims during 2011 including one liability claim still outstanding which had affected the premium being offered by Aviva which would be £19,673.11 for the year.  (The outstanding claim concerned play equipment in Bedford Road Recreation Ground and a personal injury sustained by an adult playing on the equipment.  The extent of the liability was still in dispute.)  Some additions to this premium would also be necessary when the street furniture and public open space and play areas at Fallowfield were added to the policy.  A full market comparison of general insurance would be undertaken at the end of the next year after the current claim was settled.   The Council’s fleet insurance policy with Equity Red Star was to be renewed at a premium of £1,677.25.        There had been no claims on this policy during the year.

It was resolved: to approve the insurance arrangements which the Clerk had made on the Town Council’s behalf and to institute insurance cover for the Sandy War Memorial which the Clerk reported was currently uninsured.  



	9
	Annual Report (31/2012-2013)
A draft version of the proposed new format of the Sandy Town Council Annual Report for 2011/12 was considered and members were asked to comment on the content.  It was planned to produce two versions one in colour in the form of an A4 booklet and one shorter black and white version.    Feedback from the community indicated that some residents would still value receiving the contact details from the former Bulletin and it was proposed to consider production of a Community Directory which would contain this and other information, possibly in conjunction with the Town Team.

Overall members were positive about the new report, several amendments were proposed and distribution of the report was discussed.  The report would be distributed to the same list as the Town Plan and made available in several locations in the community.  Members were asked to advise the office of any additional addressees.



	10
	Correspondence from Central Bedfordshire Council (32/2012-2013)
The Council considered responses to the following items:

1. Draft framework for delivery of services by Town and Parish Councils  

It was resolved: to consider a response to this at Community Services and Environment Committee meeting on 20 August 2012.

(Cllr Ali left the meeting.)

2. Consultation on Central Bedfordshire Development Strategy 

It was resolved to discuss this at the Development Scrutiny Committee on 2 July 2012 and refer this back to Town Council for approval on 23 July 2012.  

Council discussed the arrangements for receiving reports from Central Bedfordshire Councillors and it was noted that in future this item would be on the agenda at each Town Council meeting.  Reports in writing would be preferred but oral reports would be permitted if necessary.  Members were reminded that reports from Town Council representatives were preferred in writing and would not be put on the agenda unless the Clerk was notified that they were available.  



	11
	Mayoral and Deputy Mayoral Communications (33/2012-2013)
It was resolved: to note the recent engagements of the Mayor and Deputy Mayor as circulated in advance of the meeting.  A further event not included in the list was the successful visit of First Sandy Scouts to the Town Council on 25 May 2012 when a mock council meeting had been held.    The Mayor reported on the successful lighting of the Diamond Jubilee Beacon and thanked the Scouts for their support with this.  Members gave feedback on the event.




	12

13


	Clerk’s Report (34/2012-2013)
The Clerk gave a short PowerPoint presentation on the work of the Council staff during the year 2011/12 reminding members that the Clerk’s Job Description described the chief purpose of the job as being “To provide leadership, vision and strategic direction to the Council.” and “To manage all aspects of the Council’s operations.”

Priorities for the last 12 months had included finance, staff performance and general management, best practice improvements and specific projects.  Work on these four priorities had been underpinned by the 22 specific responsibilities in the Clerk’s job description especially the one stating the responsibility to “Drive and promote a culture of continuous improvement in all aspects of the council’s operations”.  The Clerk described in more detail the progress made in all four areas by the staff team and went on to note that an important priority for 2012/13 was to develop a strategic plan and corporate objectives for the council including plans for capital financing.  In the Clerk’s view the development of this plan was essential so that corporate and personal objectives and competencies could inform the work of the staff team.  

Additional Item – Employment  Grievance (35/2012-2013)
The Mayor made a statement reporting that a member of staff had made a complaint under the Council’s employment grievance procedure which concerned the conduct of a councillor.  This had been reported and discussed at the Human Resources Sub-Committee earlier in the evening.  It was resolved by that committee that the HR Sub-committee was unlikely to be able to convene a suitable panel of impartial councillors to investigate the complaint so it would hand the complaint across to Central Bedfordshire Council.  The Mayor and former Chairman of the Staffing Committee had taken advice from the Council’s specialist HR Advisors Ellis Whittam and from Central Bedfordshire Council.  If there was any need to involve the full council further the Mayor would do so.



	14
	Press Release (36/2012-2013)
None.


PAGE  

